Summary of MM2  from Atlanta  Meeting Nov. 16, 2010:
Two topics were discussed:

· Release of the subjective data from MM1

· Preliminary subjective experiments to identify a suitable method for audio-visual testing to be used within the MM2 project.

The release of the subjective data was further discussed. Chulhee gave an introduction to the tools for scrambling the filenames. It was decided that Margaret and Chris will have a closer look at the scrambled output still during this meeting. If no problems are encountered, Margaret will publish the data after the meeting. 
Vittorio presented an overview on a experiment conducted some years ago. The subjects had to score audio and video quality only, but the stimulus was always audio-visual. The experiment contained bitrates between 64 and 512kBit/s@CIF resolution. The language used was Italian. The test protocol used allowed the assessment by four subjects simultaneously. More details are available in an Italian paper, which Vittorio promised to translate into English. One major result was that impaired video quality influenced the audio quality and not vice versa. Vittorio is concerned that asking a third question for the overall quality as well as the sequence of asking the questions could influence the result of the experiment.

Margaret reported on a set of six audio-visual experiments which she has conducted over the last few years, the details of which will be published in a paper. The from a methodology point of view interesting aspect with these experiments is that the subjects had to score the overall quality only, but video only, audio only as well as audio-visual stimuli were presented  within the same session (the subjects were warned that this is going to be the case). A full matrix (A, V, A/V) has been tested. Some experiments were also conducted to test A-V synchronisation issues. For cases without synchronisation problems a multiplicative dependency between A and V as described by Bellcore in the past could be confirmed. Further work to include A-V synchronisation into that formula is ongoing.

OPTICOM will see in how far one of the reported experiments can be repeated in a far less controlled environment but using expert viewers. Differences between this simplified experiment and the original experiments are of course expected. The objective is to find out how big they are.

Yonsei also volunteered to conduct some preliminary experiments.

All other parties are encouraged to contribute experience form subjective experiments which could be helpful in identifying dependencies of factors which have to be taken into account in the design of audio-visual experiements.
